
DRAFT SUMMARY
ANNUAL GENERAL MEETING - Tuesday 13 May 2014 at 5:30pm

in the Jim Service Room, ActewAGL House, 

Corner Bunda & Mort Streets, Canberra City
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of the National
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ndance:  Jocelyn Plovits (Chair), Roger Hnatiuk, Max & Margie Bourke, Bronwyn Halbisch, Sue Brown, Ermelindo Maculan, Bek Hyland, Jenny Cantlon, Chris Payne, Kathryn Cole, Spero Cassidy, Janet Edstein, Linda Muldoon, Trish Keller OAM, Tony Lawson, Anna Howe, Del da Costa, Jim Payne, Anthony Widdowson, Jennie Widdowson, Denis Warne, Colette Mackay (Minutes)
Apologies:  David Shorthouse, Jacki Elliott, Marelle Rawson, Kathryn McCarthy, Sue Genner, Cynthia Blount, Paula Harris, Raoul & Helen Middelmann, Geoff, Megan, Madison and Harrison Woodham, Mrs B Smith, Jane Donnelly, Shirley Wilton, John Mackay, Yvonne Hackman, Nick & Tabitha Plovits, Richard Bear, Caitrin Dunn
2.  Acceptance of Minutes and Actions Arising 

The Minutes of the previous meeting were approved without change and will be placed on our website shortly.   TK/JC
3. Treasurer’s Report

Jocelyn read Richard’s report in his absence.  

It is with pleasure that I present our Financial Statements for the 2013 year together with the Auditors report. Members will note that income exceeded expenditure by $36,688.87 in the main due to Donations of made to the Trust Account.
The major items of income were memberships $16,037, ACT Government grant $6,000 and the sale of calendars $8,759.55.     Major expenses centre on training and development and uniforms for guides - a total of $19,308.09. 
I must point out that the statements incorporate the National Arboretum Canberra Trust Account that at 31 December 2013 had a cash balance of $57,709.32.  The Trust has been established to receive donations for the purpose of supporting the Arboretum.     Donations to the Trust are tax deductible.
I apologise for not being able to attend tonight’s meeting and would be happy to take on notice any questions members may have.  I extend a special thank you to our Auditors, Financial Index, who undertake the audit free of charge.

I look forward to carrying out the duties of Treasurer during 2014.
The Treasurer’s Report was accepted.
4. Chair’s Report

Jocelyn thanked everyone for coming and tabled the draft of Linda’s book and sent it round the room for people to look at.
Jocelyn thanked the Council members for their unstinting efforts to progress all our activities.  We are all volunteers and so it is amazing what we achieve for the Arboretum and the ACT Government.
Special thanks to Colette (and now her team) for her endless work as Secretary, to Linda for the book, calendar and newsletters which have had excellent feedback, Spero for the developing and enhancing our website, Trish for her innovative support and promotion of the Arboretum and to Tony for ensuring effective collaboration with STEP projects, Catrin for her insightful assistance and for establishing a sponsorship from Price Waterhouse Cooper for our guide meeting location and Richard who is a wonderful Treasurer.  She welcomed Bek Hyland recently to manage our social media especially the facebook page.
Many thanks to all our other volunteers, in admin, as guides, in training as new guides, in logistics, as event facilitators, for Warm Trees, on working bees and tree measuring – the list goes on.  All of what is achieved needs your input and we thank you that you are so generous with your time.
Jocelyn compared our achievements last year at this time with this first year of formal operation of the Arboretum – it is amazing.
Firstly what are Friends doing?  Our contribution to the Arboretum

1. General guides have provided thousands of tours, bonsai guides have facilitated the interest of thousands of visitors and helped keep the collection in tip top shape. More than 220 people have taken on training as guides.  Visitors at the Arboretum have been averaging between 1,000 and 1,500 a day – a very busy enterprise indeed.

2. Thousands of hours of working bees (and harvesting being planned), tree measuring, Friends Forest maintenance, even tree watering in the hot weather.

3. Facilitation of Voices in the Forest and the Birthday Festival, school holiday programs and so on.

4. Significant representation in the new “Arboretum” magazine every six months.

5. Donated as a Centenary Gift of a Fire Trailer (not only helps with potential fires but also can be used for watering and other maintenance) Funds raised by the Friends. ($13,700)

6. Almost completed preparation of the amazing new Arboretum Book (to be launched by the Chief Minister on June 24) – expert volunteers have donated more than 1000 hours to its preparation.  

a. Launch will also include launch of photo competition.

b. Hoping to get 800 members along for a group photo.

7. Commenced the Friends Talk Series every two months on the last Monday at 6.30pm in the Margaret Whitlam Pavilion as a fund-raiser for the Arboretum.  So far approx. $1000

8. World recognition for the community science program run by Dr Roger Hnatiuk (a member and volunteer) and supported by a dedicated group of volunteers

9. Recordings to contribute to Frogwatch found the burrowing frog at the Arboretum (a rarity in the ACT) 

10. Initiated the innovative Warm Trees installation to encourage people to explore the forests during the cooler months. With 150 volunteers from throughout the ACT and interstate providing bright coloured scarves for trees (from children to residents of nursing homes).  The 2014 program has just been launched with a similar number of knitters already.

11. Special relationship for children at every opportunity, through schools – model developed with Girralang Primary, participation in the Children’s tree planting, Warm Trees and so on.

12. Applications for grants to further develop the Arboretum, currently focussing on the Events Terrace area, the second dam (for a fauna hide with easy access for all) and a festival in 2015.

13. Provision of the volunteers for the Tree Audit.

14. Provision of the wonderful Arboretum Calendar (raises funds for Friends contributions to the Arboretum).

15. Implementation of the seats donation program – first 10 seats currently being installed.

Next, what is Friends doing for members?

1. Letter of Agreement signed between TAMS and Friends.

2. Discounted multiple year memberships proved popular.

3. Issued membership cards because we now have discounts at the Arboretum Shop, for parking, at the café, discounted entry to the Friends Talks.

4. Access to a broader range of special events through our membership of AFFM.  All our lobbing achieved benefits for members.

5. The book sales will generate income – after the printing costs have been recovered, and other key items addressed like website development, the sales should generate more than $50,000 for Friends to decide what we will donate to the Arboretum - I have asked the Arboretum for ideas.

6. The next benefit is the new space in the admin complex for the Friends – we understand this will be installed in the first quarter of the next financial year.  An office and storage for Friends and a shared meeting room.

7. The commencement of our bus tour program to other arboreta - one bus tour for members in 2013, and planning another 2-day tour in Oct 2014.

8.  Delivering financial accounts that demonstrate probity in the independent audit.

9. A wonderful out-door end-of-year function to thank you all.

10. DGR1 process now in place to link with our DGR2 (organised by the ACT Government and much lobbying from Friends).

11. Annual Friends end of year party.

The Future
Membership for us is always complex to count but it is clear we send the newsletter to around 1500 households (representing many thousands of members) as well as maintaining numbers in associations and corporate – but we will need to keep actively seeking members.
We need the income to maintain the services and we want to be the best icon with a growing membership – e.g the National Gallery has 22 thousand members – something to aim for.
The work I did last year to benchmark with some Friends arrangements proved useful and is still a database I use in lobbying today.  It also points to ways not to have to reinvent the wheel – for example what is the vision for the future, say in five years?
· Amalgamate all memberships under one umbrella (like Sydney Royal Botanic Gardens)

· Achieve self-sufficiency – means fund raising, bequests, donations as well as membership payments, sales of merchandise – like the book, postcards, calendar

Jocelyn asked members to consider special members only events (we have access to two events in the Margaret Whitlam Pavilion) and what we might do for these events.  Shortly she will be asking members for their ideas.  Proposals will be put in the next newsletter.
There was brief discussion about feral pigs causing damage in the Friends Forest and the possibility of lobbying for a paid volunteer coordinator which has been asked for before unsuccessfully.
5. Office bearers
The following new Council members were unanimously elected

Bek Hyland – seconded into Council for the last month as Social Media representative.

Max Bourke – who helps with a range of tasks including special tours.
Kathryn Cole – for guide coordination

6. Other business

a.   Awards

Volunteer of the Year – Kathryn Cole

Life Membership – Max and Margie Bourke


Special Award of Life Membership – Linda Muldoon
Congratulations to all recipients.

b.  Banking arrangements

Jocelyn recalled that Council discussed banking arrangements following the last AGM where David Shorthouse proposed that we look at this issue and it was decided to stay with Westpac.  David had asked for it to be on the agenda again with particular reference to joining ME Bank. 

The basic facts discussed were:

1.  Westpac have provided excellent service to the Friends especially in the

early days when staff assisted with the counting of bucket collection

funds.

2.  Westpac Branches are conveniently located and enable the Treasurer,

 Secretary and the membership Secretary easy access to organise banking requirements.  

3.  Our Westpac accounts are linked directly to our Zero accounting system

that greatly assists the reconciliation and financial reporting for the annual audit process as well as month to month accounts management.  

4.  We have a specifically developed system for the receipt of credit card

payments which is directly linked to our Westpac accounts. 

Last time we discussed the issue the ME Bank in Canberra was not

conveniently located, was not geared to handle cash transactions and had

limited opening hours.  It was the Treasurer’s strong recommendation that we stay with Westpac. The Treasurer noted that the ME Bank has recently opened a Civic office with extended opening hours but that does not assist him.
Max Bourke put forward points he felt David would like to make about the community grants and excellent environmental credentials of ME Bank.

The meeting unanimously decided to stay with Westpac.
Guest Speaker:  Mr Mark Richardson, Botanical Consultant to the National Arboretum Canberra.

Mark shared some triumphs and challenges of being involved with the trees for this wonderful project.  His talk, “Planting the National Arboretum Canberra 2007-2014”, not only covered the reasons and background for planting many of the species but also covered discussion about the overall vision for the project.
Mark explained that the project recognised the need for conservation, education and research when developing an internationally recognised recreational and resource and tourist destination.  He said that the intention was to provide a national icon that will make people appreciate the beauty and diversity of the world’s trees, be aware of the threats that face them and be informed about what they can do to help.
He suggested world first ideas like bilingual interpretation signs with the language of the area of origin of the trees, and noted how much had be learned already about trees like the Blue Buchan Wattles and the Wollemi.

Jocelyn thanked him on behalf of all the members.
The meeting concluded at 7pm.
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